Area Boards Evaluation
the role of members
By:  Val Powley
1. Introduction:

This paper looks at the involvement of Members (WCC and DC) in Area Board and the successful aspects of member involvement, including members of Town and Parish councils.  It looks at how this has worked during the pilot phase of the development of Area Boards and makes suggestions and recommendations to counteract the problems at came to light.
2. What we did during the pilot:

· Invited WCC and DC members to sit on AB, acting as ‘Unitary Members’.
· Invited parishes to send along representatives (number not limited).

· Initial meetings with members and other organisations on Area Boards to form task groups to work on setting up the Area Board.

· Members worked on task group with others to plan programme and timetable to setting up AB.
· Members worked on research, projects and action groups (some newly set up, others already existing including thematic groups under Community Area Partnerships.

· Identifying Issues for AB to prioritise and take forward.
· Trialling different methods of setting up of meetings from relatively formal to informal seating and less formal agendas.

· Taking part in other trials e.g. Electronic Issues Book consultations, Participatory Budgeting, exploring relationship of Area Boards and Community Area Partnerships, etc.
· Developing good working relationships between members, parish representatives, CAM, Chair of CAP, PCT, Wiltshire Constabulary and Wiltshire Fire & Rescue Service and other partners and the general public.

3. The outcome: Area of Consensus

There was considerable consensus on most of the aspects of member involvement in the pilot phase of the Area Boards.


· Most members worked together well and were involved.
· Many members involved in between meetings on task groups and projects.

· Some members prepared to take a lead role and help out with events but not all.

· Most members treat guest speakers and officers including CAM respectfully but not all.

· Some members prepared to help set-up, set-down meetings and help with catering.

· Problems with parish members understanding that they did not have a vote – overcome as they realised that they did have opportunity to speak and also to give a ‘show of hands’ to indicate “mood of the meeting”.
· Not all members willing to attend AB or be involved.

· Political positioning in some areas with each other, with selection for Unitary or county/district rivalries
· Members worried about where their loyalties lay when ‘double-hatted’ or ‘treble hatted’.
· Most Area Boards agreed that members can represent them on Community Area Partnerships and most were happy for a limited number of members to sit on Community Area Partnerships as long as they did not Chair the Community Area Partnership and disclosed an interest where applicable.

· Most members worked well with Community Area Managers and, where this happened, the process worked best.
· In most Area Boards, members were willing to take part in the trial of different ways of holding meetings, layout of rooms, trying new methods i.e. Electronic Issues Books and Participatory budgeting.
· Some members had specific responsibilities for various areas of work either through their WCC, DC, parish or CAP thematic group role which they could bring to benefit the AB.  Others put themselves forward to head task groups specifically for the AB.
· Members brought forward issues for adoption by the Board and were keen to take them forward with the appropriate service or organisation.
· In some areas members accepted the idea of the Boards and worked towards making them successful from the start: in other areas certain members were obstructive for various reasons including political rivalry and because of resentment of the unitary proposal.  Reference to the Code of Conduct should help to avoid this and the political parties should take some responsibility.  The Chair can help the members to refocus on the issue rather than the politics.
· Some members have grasped the idea of the boards really quickly and others, although they have been provided with the same information, find it hard to take on board the changes.  Training can give confidence to members and over time they will get used to the new ways of working.  Promotion of good practice for meetings (with DVDs made) together with consistent messages will help to inspire members.  Core competencies for Unitary members should be included in their job description.
· Most members seem to have behaved well but in other areas there has been some examples of unacceptable behaviour between members and also between members and speakers or with the CAM.  The statutory code of conduct will be monitored by the Standards committee and supported by the Chair, the Community Area Manager and the Democratic Services Officer at Board meetings.  The leader of the political group should challenge unacceptable behaviour from its party members.  A Rights and Responsibilities leaflet should be provided for information to members of the public.
· The role of the Cabinet member is central to the Area Boards approach.  It will provide an opportunity for Area Boards to raise issues about the local impact of service policies and for the cabinet member to gain a good understanding of how the policies for which they are responsible are impacting across the County.
· The effect of members applying to stand for election for the Unitary Authority and being selected or deselected changed the dynamics of Area Boards.  This had an effect on the behaviour of members with them becoming more supportive or alternatively passive.  This should not have an effect once the elections have taken place and the Area Boards are set up.
· In some areas members were quiet or passive at meetings from the start.  This should be helped by support from the Chair, the Community Area Manager and democratic services.  Member training and the opportunity for members to champion issues and service on external groups should also help.  
· Members in some Area Boards have questioned the role of Community Area Partnerships.  The unitary council could confirm its commitment to Community Area partnerships as an essential part of the new community governance structure. There should be more joint activities between the partnerships and the area boards.  There should also be a robust, formal, measurable agreement between the partnerships and the boards.
· There is a lack of awareness of vulnerable people living in the community.  This could be addressed by: an annual presentation of the area’s demographics; an Issue Book style DVD; the appointment of ‘champions’ for vulnerable people; the Community Area Manager to be an advocate for the groups needing a voice and to go and speak to these groups, accompanied by the chair, if necessary. 
· Elected members are busy people, often with day jobs and families.  This could cause a capacity issue with regards to undertaking the Unitary Council’s work.  Members need to be made aware of the full commitment/responsibility required before taking on the role and provided with a good level of support from democratic services and the CAM to assist them in their new community leadership role.
· With some Area Boards having only three members, all councillors will need to be fully committed to attending all Area Board meetings.

4. Conclusions:

· Member community leadership role is very important. The Area Boards should increase member’s effectiveness in this role.  
· Members need to play their part in task and project groups and liaison role with the electorate between meetings as well as making sure that they attend all AB meetings.
· Year 1 will still be a developmental phase as we see the differences with: 

· Elected Unitary members instead of WCC and DC members acting part of Unitary  members
· Area Boards having delegated powers and authority to make local decisions
· Handbook in place including code of conduct should make reinforce the positive behaviours and approaches needed to make area Boards successful.

· Area Boards and Community Area Partnerships running in all areas so that same structure is spread over the county.  Will be further opportunity to see how Area Boards and Community Area Partnerships can work together 
· Experienced Chairs will make meetings run smoother particularly when involving parishes and the general public.  This is now happening in the pilots but should be smoother in the non-pilot areas as the Chairs will have had training.
5. Recommendations:

a) All elected members need to undertake a programme of learning and development to support the new area governance and community leadership role. This must be revised regularly and long standing members must be expected to renew their training at regular intervals.  Ongoing training on “skills for success” should include equalities, diversity, awareness of services and service users and facilitation skills.  The training on facilitation skills can be used to make presentations to the Area Boards, build consensus, deal with difficult behaviours, identify priorities, create inclusivity and build communities.
b) Members should be encouraged to engage actively in a wide range of activities and events that take place in their Community Area, so that they can become more familiar with the wider community and can help to promote the Area Boards process.  Issues identified should be fed back to the Area Board and the Community Area Manager with reference to the Community Plan.
c) The Area Boards Handbook should include information about member codes of conduct and particularly the roles and relationships between elected members and representatives of partner agencies 

d) The regular Area Board Chairs meeting should be retained and used as a way of sharing their experience across the County.
e) There should be an annual programme of Cabinet members’ attendance at Area Boards.  An annual programme of meeting dates with main subjects for agendas noted against specific meetings to reflect the annual cycle of Unitary Council work should be produced  with flexibility for additional items to be added and for subjects to be slipped if the external agenda changes.  
f) The Area Board should be represented on the Community Area Partnership Steering Group, but the Partnership must remain separate and independent from the Area Board and so this representative should not be able to take the role of Chair or Vice Chair of the Partnership. This will forge good working between Community Area Partnerships and Area Boards.  Members will need to declare their interests where necessary. 
g) Members will need access to local information and service data on a community area basis as well as information about general policy directives and briefing on emerging issues.  
h) Community Area Managers should receive political awareness training so that they can fully understand the role of members and the political parties.

i) Cabinet members on area boards should be briefed fully in advance of each meeting.
Quotes:
“Over the eight months of the project, I have witnessed a sea-change in attitudes towards the Boards.  From initial resentment, scepticism and ridicule, members are now seeing the potential benefits, the opportunity for a meaningful role in the heart of their community, serving those who elected them, money to spend, good support from officers and no infighting between tiers.  The ‘Penny’ is beginning to drop.”
“I have almost always been treated with respect by all of the members who have been involved in this project and, even at the most difficult of moments they have all been prepared to give it a go!”

“One or two senior elected members seemed to set the tone for how the rest of the elected members responded to the Project Manager and the initial proposals, when these members decided to work positively on area boards, others followed suit.”
“Developing an approachable and friendly environment in which ideas and concerns can be shared was respected by most elected members.”
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